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True education aims at the formation of the human person as a unity of 
body, soul, and spirit, while pursuing the common good. It includes the 
social and physical aspects of athletics. As Pope Francis has said, ''The 
Church is interested in sport because the person is at her heart, the whole 
person, and she recognizes that sports activity affects the formation, 
relations, and spirituality of a person."  In education and in sports, we 1

must seek to avoid unequal treatment between men and women, and 
anything that debases human dignity, including the rejection of a person’s 
body. With these principles in mind, the North Dakota Catholic Conference 
supports HB 1249 for several reasons.

First, it assures fundamental fairness.  We have made great strides not 
only in respecting the unique dignity of women and girls but also in 
fostering a fair and equal environment that provides them opportunities to 
grow and succeed according to their created uniqueness. That 
environment is being threatened and HB 1249 protects it.        

Second, youth have a right to safely participate in student athletics. Male 
competition in activities designated for females can be both unfair and, 
especially in high-contact sports, unsafe. Neither of these concerns is 
remediated by cross-sex hormone procedures, as they do not fully 
address disparities in average muscle mass, bone characteristics, and 
lung capacity once puberty is underway.2

Third, HB 1249 conforms to human dignity and proper pedagogy.  We 
often hear, in support of allowing biological boys to compete against girls, 
that gender is a construct. In truth, gender ideology is a construct, 
untethered from biological and ontological reality.  Allowing biological 
males to compete against biological females cooperates with and 
advances this false ideology, contrary to the proper purpose of both sports 
and education.

Fourth, HB 1249 prevents potential conflicts. Some schools, parents, or 
students might have philosophical or religious reasons preventing girls 
from competing against biological males, especially in contact sports. HB 
1249 would prevent penalizing those schools and students.

Finally, and perhaps the most important reason HB 1249 is needed is that 
without it an organization consisting of non-elected, non-accountable 
individuals is imposing its view of this issue on the whole state.  We were 
told during the last session that NDHSAA had a policy on this issue and 
that legislation was not needed. NDHSAA then changed its policy and 
could change it again.
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Such an important issue belongs to the elected officials of the Legislative Assembly.

For these reasons, we support HB 1249 and ask for a Do Pass recommendation.
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